



AFRICAN UNION-TURKEY RELATIONS FOLLOWING THE OUTBREAK OF THE ARAB SPRING

MÜRSEL BAYRAM

23 MAY 2022



Abstract: The Arab Spring is a transformative quake that has affected not only its epicenter, North Africa, but also the continent of Africa as a whole. The African Union (AU) and the powerhouses within it have adjusted their international relations to the shifting continental balance of power after the Arab Spring. As for Turkey, it appears that neither the existent trade ties and development cooperation projects, nor the regular meetings between the AU and Turkey have been interrupted by the Arab Spring, though Ankara's political rift with Cairo and unusual involvement in inter-African affairs has faced several challenges. This expert brief examines how the continental balance of power has shifted and in what ways it has impacted the AU-Turkey relations. The so-far-favorable perception towards Turkey within the AU is likely to continue, as Ankara ably adapts itself to geopolitical shifts. More to the point, both the AU and Turkey envision a fairer global order and greater African representation at the United Nations Security Council.

Introduction

Turkey has transformed itself into "a new African power" within a short span of time. Its achievement was motivated by a combination of international, domestic, and individual factors. First, as the emerging powers, particularly China, have attached growing importance to forging ties with African countries, Turkey did not want to fall behind in this turn to Africa and thus integrated its African initiative to its wider interest in gaining the status of a global power.² Secondly, Turkey under the reign of the Justice and Development Party (AKP) since 2002 has attained a relatively stable domestic environment, which made it possible for the country to wield more soft power through state institutions like the Turkish Cooperation and Coordination Agency (TİKA) and to increase its competitive capacity in such critical fields as airline transport and defense industry.³ Thirdly, Africa has a remarkable place in the global vision of Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, who has made 53 visits to some 30 African countries - more than any non-African leader in the world.⁴

Africa has undergone profound political and economic changes in the course of the growing Turkish presence in the continent. The Arab Spring in 2010-2012 can be taken as a turning point in the changing landscape on the continent. Cairo and Tripoli, two important powerhouses within the AU, were sidelined for a while following the outbreak of the Arab Spring. Addis Ababa, the seat of the AU, apparently capitalized on this shift and challenged Egyptian hegemony in the Nile basin, which has accompanied a civil war in Ethiopia itself. Morocco, an exception in the Arab Spring, has relatively augmented its influence within the AU vis-à-vis Algeria. The remaining AU powerhouses, Nigeria and South Africa, have emerged as new potential leaders of the union, though their continental influence suffers from some internal disturbances. To

Africa has a remarkable place in the global vision of Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, who has made 53 visits to some 30 African countries – more than any non-African leader in the world

put it simply, the Arab Spring paved the way for a shift in the balance of power within the African Union (AU) of which Turkey has been a strategic partner since 2008.⁵ How the continental balance of power has shifted and in what ways it has impacted the AU-Turkey relations are the main guiding questions of this brief.

The Arab Spring and the Shifting Balance of Power in Africa

Both the intended Arab Spring with its promise to end authoritarian regimes and bring self-government to people, and the resulting winter with renewed authoritarianism and civil wars in the region, has unsettled the continental balance of power to the detriment of North Africa. The vacuum of power with violence being a key component⁶ and the resultant decline of North Africa's role in the continental politics is principally linked to the fall of Libyan leader Muammar Gaddafi. Gaddafi had played a pivotal role in enabling the moribund Organization of African Unity (OAU) to transform into the vivid AU. The reform of the funding formula resulted in his country, together with Algeria, Egypt, Nigeria and South Africa, paying over 66 per cent of the annual contributions to the new AU budget.⁷ He had also endeavored to turn the AU into a more powerful United States of Africa, but to no avail.⁸ As post-Gaddafi Libya became embroiled in a civil war, the country lost its influence in the AU almost overnight.

Egypt has also been directly affected by the Arab Spring and the resultant shift in continental politics. Under Gamal Abdel Nasser, Cairo was so influential in African affairs that the OAU passed a resolution recommending the severing of ties with Israel following the Yom Kippur War in 1973.9 Anwar Sadat and Hosni Mubarak, however, did not sustain the Nasserist impact in sub-Saharan Africa. Although Egypt hosted the 1993 OAU summit where African leaders agreed upon the foundational ideas of the current African security architecture, Mubarak was mostly absent from the subsequent continental meetings after he survived an assassination attempt in Addis Ababa in 1995.10 During his short term in office, Mohamed Morsi sought to reverse Mubarak's policy of indifference in Africa.11 The post-Arab Spring Constitution of Egypt affirmed that Egypt "belongs to the African continent."12 As a sign of greater interest in African affairs, the Abdel Fattah al-Sisi government announced the establishment of the new Egyptian Agency of Partnership for Development (EAPD) at the AU Summit in Malabo in 2014.13

Arab Spring with its promise to end authoritarian regimes and bring self-government to people, and the resulting winter with renewed authoritarianism and civil wars in the region, has unsettled the continental balance of power to the detriment of North Africa

Egypt's aspiration to reassert its power in Africa was challenged by Ethiopia, the seat of the AU. Addis Ababa's continental significance was aphoristically underlined by Kenyan President Uhuru Kenyatta: "Ethiopia is our mother. If the mother is not at peace, neither can the family be at peace." History has proven the statement on more than one occasion. At the time of the Arab uprisings, Ethiopian state-owned media portrayed the uprisings as being favorable for Ethiopian interests. Addis Ababa's principal interest was the construction of Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam (GERD). Due to the timing of the project, Ethiopia was accused of capitalizing on Egypt's post-Arab Spring instability. Amidst the Egyptian-Ethiopian disagreement on the GERD, a violent insurgency erupted in Ethiopia's Tigray region, followed by the deadly protests in the Oromia region against the government of Abiy Ahmed Ali in October 2019. In turn, Egyptian pro-state media seized the opportunity to describe the events in Ethiopia as the "Abyssinian Spring." Even though its logistical support to the dissenting forces is not verified, Egypt may have preferred to re-negotiate with a less assertive Ethiopia. At the end of the day, the rivalry between the two powerhouses has drained each other's energy and relatively lowered their position in the post-Arab Spring balance of power in Africa.

Another rivalry involving the AU after the Arab Spring is the one between Algeria and Morocco. Mass protests erupted in Algeria after eight years into the start of the Arab Spring, as a result of which Abdelaziz Bouteflika resigned in April 2019. In that regard, Algeria can be considered a "late bloomer" in the Arab Spring.¹⁹ Morocco, on the other hand, has been an exception despite the sporadic protests, to which the king responded by giving partial reforms. With his dual legitimacy as head of state and religious leader, King Mohammed VI was able to contain the wave of protests.²⁰ Morocco's achievement in regime stability was not in parallel with its influence in the continental politics. The Kingdom had left the OAU in 1984 when the majority of the members voted to recognize the self-proclaimed Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic (SADR).²¹ It was an obvious Algerian victory in the OAU then. In 2016, on the contrary, 28 African countries called for the suspension of the SADR's membership to the AU, notwithstanding the maneuvers of Algeria and South Africa.²² The growing continental support for Morocco culminated in Rabat's return to the AU in 2017,²³ which can be interpreted as another testament to the shift in the continental balance of power. However, Morocco-

The growing continental support for Morocco culminated in Rabat's return to the AU in 2017, which can be interpreted as another testament to the shift in the continental balance of power

Israel normalization in 2020 allowed Algeria to continue vilifying Rabat within the union. Algeria particularly evaluated the suspension in 2022 of the decision granting Israel observer status in the AU as a diplomatic victory against Morocco.²⁴

It is impossible not to mention Nigeria's place in the post-Arab Spring political shifts within the AU. Although the West African power's dominant influence in the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) far exceeds its activity in the AU, Nigeria's initiatives to reconcile the initial contending positions on African unity, to lead economic integration efforts, and to mediate crises were crucial. The economic and political challenges that currently beset Nigeria make it a "crippled giant," however.25 A combustible element in the Arab Spring was the large population of largely educated and unemployed youth. In Nigeria, likewise, universities turn out about 4.5 million graduates, who often end up unemployed.²⁶ The mass protests against abuses by the Special Anti-Robbery Squad (SARS) in 2020 almost became Nigeria's Arab Spring moment.²⁷ Due to Nigeria's presence, West Africa still remains the potentially most powerful region in Africa. Nonetheless, the Tuareg uprisings that intensified with human and material resources (mainly Libyan weapons) following the Arab Spring have made the Sahel-Sahara an increasingly insecure and militarized zone, which has affected Nigerian national security as well. Nigeria's security is affected by the continuing threats of Boko Haram, the Islamic State in West Africa Province (ISWAP), and the al-Qaida in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM), as well as the separatist insurgency in Biafra, oil militants in the Niger Delta who have long agitated for a greater share of the profit, the frequent kidnapping of schoolchildren, and violent clashes between nomadic animal herders and farmers due to disagreements over the use of land and water.²⁸

Nigeria's ongoing internal insecurity, the political fragmentation in Libya, Egypt-Ethiopia conflict over the GERD, and the Algeria-Morocco geopolitical rivalry, appear to give the remaining African powerhouse, South Africa, the opportunity to dictate to the AU.²⁹ Having emerged as an influential force after the end of apartheid in 1994, South Africa indeed played a leadership role and silenced the guns, at least for a while, in Burundi and the Democratic Republic of Congo. Even the failure of Gaddafi's attempts to steer the AU to a United States of Africa can be attributed to South Africa's rejection of Libyan domination.³⁰ Just (albeit not to the same extent) as Nigeria, on the other hand, South Africa's leadership role has suffered

Nigeria's ongoing internal insecurity, the political fragmentation in Libya, Egypt-Ethiopia conflict over the GERD, and the Algeria-Morocco geopolitical rivalry, appear to give the remaining African powerhouse, South Africa, the opportunity to dictate to the AU

from the recent internal disturbances, as some groups like the Confederation of Employers in South Africa (COFESA) draw parallels between the conditions that brought about the Arab Spring and those in South Africa, referring to the high unemployment rate in particular.³¹ Moreover, it is not an easy task for South Africa to make a massive impact on a continent beleaguered by political, economic, and military challenges.³²

The AU-Turkey Relations against the Backdrop of the Arab Spring

The post-Arab Spring shifts in the continental balance of power have multiple impacts on AU-Turkey relations. Prior to analyzing these impacts, it should be noted that the AU and its relations with Turkey are relatively new, but the partnership between Africans and Turks is durable enough to resist or adapt to the short-term impacts. As a matter of fact, the Turkish presence in Africa is rooted in a long historical continuity starting with the Tūlūnid rule in Egypt and culminating in Ottoman-African cooperation against the European colonialist expansion in Africa's northern and eastern coasts. Indeed, there are still memories of the Ottoman legacy and religious influence from Cape Town to remoter parts of Africa like Agadez. Ankara attaches importance to keeping this legacy alive via cultural projects. For example, TİKA restored the historical Keçiova Mosque in Algiers³³ and the palace of the Sultanate of Agadez in Niger.³⁴ Moreover, 15 South African descendants of Ottoman scholar Abu Bakr Efendi, whom the Ottoman Empire sent to Cape Town in 1862 to teach Islamic thought and culture to the Muslim community, became Turkish citizens with a presidential decree in August 2020.³⁵

After a long period of relative recession in contacts until the early 2000s, Turkey and Africa relations have skyrocketed over the last two decades. While covering just a few cities in North Africa in the early 2000s, Turkish Airlines now flies to 61 destinations throughout Africa.³⁶ The number of Turkish embassies in African capitals and the number of African embassies in Ankara have risen from 12 to 43 and from 10 to 37, respectively.³⁷ The same period also saw a boom in Turkish-African trade volume from \$5 to \$35 billion³⁸ and a growth in the total value of Turkish contracting projects in Africa from \$9 to \$77 billion.³⁹ Meanwhile, Turkish influence in African security and defense market is increasingly visible with its cost-effective combat vehicles like the Bayraktar TB2 drones.⁴⁰

The AU and its relations with Turkey are relatively new, but the partnership between Africans and Turks is durable enough to resist or adapt to the short-term impacts

Ankara's African initiative has been received favorably within the AU, which rapidly promoted Turkey's status from an observer country in 2005 to strategic partner in 2008, becoming the 22nd non-African state in order of original accreditation to the AU.⁴¹ Turkey has furthermore been a shareholder in the African Development Bank since 2013.⁴² The Istanbul Summit in 2008 was the first event that formalized the Africa-Turkey Partnership and set out the areas of cooperation ranging from agriculture to security. The attendance of representatives from 49 African states was a testament to the overall continental interest in the Turkish charm offensive. The uprisings in North Africa did not halt the African-Turkish meetings, as the first Ministerial review conference following the Istanbul Summit was held amid the ongoing Arab Spring in 2011. However, the parties apparently drew a veil over the uprisings, except for a general reference to the situation in Libya. They welcomed "the formation of a new transitional government in Libya" and the country's return to the AU "in its new era."⁴³

Turkey was ready to embark on a new African policy when the wave of protests in the Arab world faded by the late 2012. According to the Turkish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the African Initiative Policy was "successfully completed" in 2013 and was thereafter replaced by the Africa Partnership Policy.⁴⁴ The policy change was followed by the second Africa-Turkey summit in 2014 in Malabo, Equatorial Guinea, where the 23rd AU summit was held the same year. A noteworthy result of the post-Arab Spring rupture between Ankara and Cairo was that Egypt did not attend the Africa-Turkey summit in Malabo.⁴⁵ As a sign of the inceptive thaw, Egyptian Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs attended the third Africa-Turkey summit in Istanbul in 2021, after Egyptian and Turkish diplomats held rounds of exploratory consultations with the aim of normalizing relations. For Egypt, the main issues were Turkey's involvement in Libya and support for the Muslim Brotherhood.⁴⁶

The Wider Impacts of the Ankara-Cairo Rivalry

Although the regular contacts between the AU and Turkey have not been interrupted by the Arab Spring, the Egyptian case shows that the post-Arab Spring developments have impacted Turkey's relations with some AU powerhouses in various ways. The political rift between Ankara and Cairo after the ouster of Egypt's first democratically elected President Morsi, for instance, sparked off Egypt's attempts to counter the growing Turkish influence in both the eastern Mediterranean (aligning with Greece) and the Nile Basin. Cairo's vigorous contacts with Burundi, Djibouti, Kenya, Somali, South Sudan, and Uganda had a dual

Ankara's non-interference in African affairs is convenient for not only ending the mutually detrimental rivalry between Turkey and Egypt, but also highlighting the African agency in line with the mantra "African solutions to African problems."

objective: to contain Addis Ababa, on the one hand, and to limit Ankara's regional impact, on the other hand.⁴⁷ Moreover, Turkey was drawn into an inter-African geopolitical rivalry when Egypt claimed that Turkey had offered expertise to Ethiopia over the GERD.⁴⁸ The military cooperation agreement between Turkey and Ethiopia in August 2021, coupled with the unconfirmed reports that Turkish drones were used in the Tigray conflict,⁴⁹ obstructed both Ankara-Cairo normalization and Turkey's proposal of mediation. Ethiopia insisted that the AU should continue to mediate the GERD dispute when Turkey said it was ready for mediation. Ankara may have compelled Cairo to normalize relations until the former realized that its perceived involvement in the GERD dispute or the Tigray crisis would inflict further damage on its relations with Egypt and would not improve Turkey's image within the AU. Egypt is also aware of the mutual damage if it continues to antagonize Turkey.⁵⁰ Therefore, Ankara's non-interference in African affairs is convenient for not only ending the mutually detrimental rivalry between Turkey and Egypt, but also highlighting the African agency in line with the mantra "African solutions to African problems."

It is a fact that African agency may fail when needed, and this failure paves the way for third-party interventions. Turkish involvement in Libya and its confrontation with Egypt there can be seen as an indirect result of the AU's limited ability to intervene and implement its self-ascribed mandate.⁵¹ Ankara's support for the internationally recognized Libyan government in Tripoli was challenged by Egypt, along with Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), France and Russia, which backed the rival military strongman Khalifa Haftar. Tripoli and Ankara are bound by their November 2019 security deal giving Turkey the right to station troops in Libya, whereas Cairo does not have many options other than diplomacy to counter the actual consequences of the deal in question.⁵² Turkey's 2019-2020 intervention accounts for the resilience of the Tripoli government up to now. From this point of view, Turkey appears to have seized the opportunity to turn the tables by actively participating in the Libyan crisis. Nonetheless, the ongoing power struggle between Fathi Bashagha and Abdul Hamid Dbeibah, both of whom have good ties with Ankara, could complicate Turkey's role in the country.⁵³ Just as the case of Ethiopia, the prolonged strife in Libya has shown that the Ankara-Cairo rift is mutually detrimental and negatively impacts the political process in Libya.

Geopolitical Shifts in the Sahel, Maghreb, and beyond

The Sahel region has been increasingly insecure as a consequence of escalation and diffusion mechanisms linked to the post-Arab Spring civil war in Libya.54 Growing disappointment with the failure of France to prevent regional insecurity has pushed Turkey to present itself as an alternative security partner, an offer the Muslim Sahel states have welcomed. Niger, for instance, signed a military cooperation agreement with Turkey in July 2020 and became the first foreign customer of the Turkish Hürkuş trainer aircraft the next year.55 As for Mali, the meeting between Turkish Minister of Foreign Affairs Mevlüt Çavuşoğlu and the junta leader Assimi Goita following the September 2020 coup⁵⁶ indicates that the post-Arab Spring developments have taught Turkey a lesson in terms of not committing itself to ideological confrontations like it did with Egypt after the coup against Morsi. Although this realist stance towards the coup in Mali is normally expected to create some challenges concerning Turkey's perception in the region and continent as it contradicts the announcements by ECOWAS to close borders with Mali and by the AU to suspend Mali's membership, it seems that Turkey has amassed good-will among many Sahelians who say they have more in common with Turkey than France, Russia or China.⁵⁷ The strongest common bond is Islam. They prefer to see "Muslim countries like Turkey play a more active conflict resolution role" and think that defense agreements with Turkey "will be of great help in improving security." ⁵⁸ The favorable perceptions towards Turkey in the Sahel are in agreement with the continental-level results of the 2021 AfricaLeads survey according to which Turkey ranks sixth among the most beneficial partners of Africa.⁵⁹ It should be noted that Turkey is not the only Muslim country that has built a favorable image in Africa in general and the Sahel in particular. The UAE, for instance, ranks eighth in the 2021 AfricaLeads survey. 60 Abu Dhabi has developed close ties with the military institutions of Sudan and Mauritania where it attempts to replicate the "Egyptian model" to contain the perceived threat of Islamist movements.⁶¹

The historical rivalry between Algeria and Morocco has been another test for African-Turkish relations before and after the outbreak of the Arab Spring. Representatives of the Algerian-backed Polisario Front tried in vain to meet Turkish officials in Ankara during Turkey's non-permanent membership of the UN Security Council in the 2009-2010. The Arab Spring has not affected Turkey's position regarding the Western Sahara dispute. During his visit to Morocco in June 2013, Erdogan reiterated that Turkey would not recognize the Polisario Front and the self-proclaimed Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic (SADR). That the SADR is a member state of the AU may be expected to adversely affect AU-Turkey relations, but Turkey's principled support for Morocco's territorial integrity appears to be consistent with the post-Arab Spring political shift within the AU in favor of Rabat, given the fact that more than half of the AU members called for the suspension of the SADR's membership to the AU in 2016. Ankara's pro-Rabat position may jeopardize Turkey's friendly relations

with the rival AU powerhouse, Algeria. Turkey has managed for now to keep its strategic rapprochement with Algeria unaffected,⁶⁵ even after Rabat's deal with Ankara in April 2021 to buy Turkish drones amid the heightened tensions with Algiers as the latter accused Morocco of carrying out a drone strike on Algerian trucks in Western Sahara.⁶⁶

A final testament to the fact that Turkey closely follows the post-Arab Spring shifts within the AU is Ankara's progressive engagement with the two emerging AU powerhouses, Nigeria and South Africa. President Erdoğan paid two official visits to each country after the Arab Spring. As a result, both Nigeria's and South Africa's commercial and military ties with Turkey have grown significantly, with South Africa alone accounting for 18 percent of Turkey's trade with sub-Saharan Africa.⁶⁷ Turkish Airlines has been flying to three destinations in South Africa since 2015 and four destinations in Nigeria since 2019.⁶⁸

Conclusion: A Common Vision and Future Challenges

Turkey's achievement of obtaining a foothold in Africa in a short span of time can be attributed to Ankara's adaptation to the geopolitical shifts within the AU, as well as its commitment to the AU visions like the Agenda 2063¹ and the African Continental Free Trade Agreement. Turkey's African initiative coincides with the overall readiness in the continent to embrace a new paradigm of partnership that is more consistent with African priorities and less cynical than Western engagement.⁶⁹ Moreover, Turkey and the AU share a counter-hegemonic approach in that they seek a reorientation of power towards multipolarity.⁷⁰ This can be clearly seen in Erdogan's renowned slogan that "the world is bigger than 5" with reference to the unrepresentative setup of the UN Security Council, and his statement that Turkey and AU members "need to join forces so that Africa can be represented in the Security Council as it deserves".⁷¹ Turkey's rhetorical attempts at a common vision with Africa for a fairer world order apparently resonates with the continental perspective, as AU Commission Chairman Moussa Faki Mahamat points out: "Our partnership with Turkey concerns not only Africa but the whole world. Our partnership will bring solutions to major global problems."⁷²

Although the AU and Turkey's shared vision for a fairer world order are in agreement with each other, the latent rivalry among the AU powerhouses concerning which country has the right to represent the continent in a new world order, nonetheless, poses a serious challenge

¹⁻ Agenda 2063 is Africa's blueprint and master plan for transforming Africa into the global powerhouse of the future. As an affirmation of their commitment to support Africa's new path for attaining inclusive and sustainable economic growth and development, African heads of state and government signed the 50th Anniversary Solemn Declaration in May 2013. The declaration marked the re-dedication of Africa towards the attainment of the Pan African vision of an integrated, prosperous and peaceful Africa, driven by its own citizens, representing a dynamic force in the international arena. Agenda 2063 is the concrete manifestation of how the continent intends to achieve this vision within a 50 year period from 2013 to 2063. See, "Agenda 2063: The Africa We Want", *African Union*, April 23, 2022, https://au.int/en/agenda2063/overview.

Turkey's achievement of obtaining a foothold in Africa in a short span of time can be attributed to Ankara's adaptation to the geopolitical shifts within the AU, as well as its commitment to the AU visions like the Agenda 2063 and the African Continental Free Trade Agreement

for Turkey. Today, even the non-permanent seats at the UN Security Council are subject to competition among African countries. In the future, Algeria, Egypt, Ethiopia, Nigeria, and South Africa are all poised to vie for permanent power status if the attempt at reforming the UN Security Council succeeds. This projection may compel Turkey to decide whether it will align with any of the AU regional powers or wait out the result of inter-African power struggle.

Turkey is not the only emerging power that aspires for a new world order in which Africa is fairly represented. Other emerging powers, China and India in particular, also use a revisionist discourse with regards to a fairer global representation of Africa. Therefore, Turkey needs to differentiate or elaborate its discourse. President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's book titled *A Fairer World is Possible* can be seen as an attempt to elaborate Turkey's vision of world order. Yet, how Turkey positions itself vis-à-vis major emerging powers (whether rivals or partners of Turkey in Africa) should be clarified.

The historical ties that allow Turkey to pursue an influential cultural and religious diplomacy in Africa should not be overstated, as Turkey is not the only Muslim country vying for influence in the continent. The axis of Cairo-Riyadh-Abu Dhabi that has challenged Ankara's influence in Libya and Somali following the Arab Spring is likely to spend itself with the recent normalization steps. This thaw does not necessarily mean that they will cease to compete in other parts of Africa. The power vacuum in the Sahel after the withdrawal of French forces, for instance, provides an opportunity for not only Turkey, but also the UAE to assert themselves in the region. Islamic identity is therefore insufficient in deepening Turkey's relations with the AU, though Muslim states had better capitalize on their common identity as a solid basis for cooperation in Africa. It is to the advantage of Turkey to cooperate with the UAE and other influential Muslim states, notably Qatar, Kuwait, and Malaysia. The Organization of the Islamic Cooperation (OIC) is an ideal venue in that regard. Turkey can strengthen its role as it did in the partnership agreement signed between the AU and the OIC in Istanbul in 2015. A partnership agreement between the AU and the Organization of Turkic States is also thought to enhance AU-Turkey relations.

Although the AU and Turkey's shared vision for a fairer world order are in agreement with each other, the latent rivalry among the AU powerhouses concerning which country has the right to represent the continent in a new world order, nonetheless, poses a serious challenge for Turkey

Both the AU and Turkey need to keep up with the latest developments. A clear example can be seen on the AU website: "The Africa-Turkey Partnership has enormous potentials, but its rate and scope of implementation will need to take off because, as of now, not much progress has been made in terms of the implementation of the Istanbul agreement." The quotation refers to the first Africa-Turkey Summit in 2008, even though two more summits have been held thereafter. The implementation of each agreement and action plan was assessed through multiple review conferences and follow-up mechanisms. Hence, it appears that the AU website has not been updated for a decade, and the Turkish authorities have not contacted the AU authorities to update the imperfect information in question. The lack of communication is a challenge to the institutionalization and international publicity of the AU-Turkey relations.

Previously, Turkey had launched African initiatives in the late 1970s and 1990s, but both of them were not implemented due to domestic political and economic instability. The African initiative in operation has been implemented in the last two decades during which the AKP has been in power. The initiative may cease or stagnate if an isolationist government ascends to power on the back of rising inflation and xenophobic sentiments. When Turkey increased its share in the African Development Bank from 94 million dollars to 803 million dollars in March 2020, the main opposition party argued that "the public funds are invested in the ruling party's African dreams instead of the needs of poor Turkish people."74 Some opposition figures even find fault with humanitarian aid in Africa "while Turkish people suffer from an economic crisis."75 Although the rising xenophobic sentiments are mainly targeting Syrians for now, Africans are not free from pressures (changing the names of Somali restaurants, for instance) in Turkish metropoles. Turkey should develop a policy to obviate these pressures, as they may challenge the AU-Turkey relations in the upcoming period, bearing in mind that the reported ill treatment of Africans trying to leave Ukraine might be one of the motives for why half of 54 African countries at the UN avoided taking sides during the Russian invasion of Ukraine.

Endnotes

- 1- Jean Marcou, "La Turquie, une nouvelle puissance africaine", *Orient 21*, January 18, 2022, https://orientxxi.info/magazine/la-turquie-une-nouvelle-puissance-africaine,5291.
- 2- Elem Eyrice Tepeciklioğlu and Ali Onur Tepeciklioğlu (eds.), *Turkey in Africa: A New Emerging Power?* (New York: Routledge, 2021).
- 3- Mürsel Bayram, "Türkiye-Afrika İş Birliği: Üçüncü Bir Yol Mümkün mü?", SETA Analysis, no. 358 (December 2021).
- 4- "Afrika'yı en fazla ziyaret eden liderler", *Anadolu Agency*, February 22, 2022, https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/info/infografik/26984.
- 5- "Turkey and the African Union", *Republic of Türkiye Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, April 23, 2022, https://www.mfa.gov.tr/turkey-and-the-african-union.en.mfa.
- 6- Marién Durán and Víctor Bados, "The Political and Security Repercussions of Islamic State in the MENA Region", in *Political Change in the Middle East and North Africa: After the Arab Spring*, ed. Inmaculada Szmolka, (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2017), 281-300.
- 7- Thomas Kwasi Tieku, "South Africa and the African Union", in *The African Union in Light of the Arab Revolts:* An Appraisal of the Foreign Policy and Security Objectives of South Africa, Ethiopia and Algeria, ed. Mikael Eriksson and Linnéa Gelot, (Uppsala: Nordiska Afrikainstitutet, 2013).
- 8- Mürsel Bayram, "Bir Kıtasal Bütünleşme İdeali Olarak Afrika Birliği", Kriter, no. 63 (December 2021).
- 9- Zach Levey, "Israel's Exit from Africa, 1973: The Road to Diplomatic Isolation", *British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies* 35, no. 2 (2008): 205-226.
- 10- "How Did Mubarak Survive 6 Assassination Attempts?", *Asharq al-Awsat*, February 26, 2020, https://english.aawsat.com//home/article/2150876/how-did-mubarak-survive-6-assassination-attempts.
- 11- Mürsel Bayram, "II. Ramses'ten Sisi'ye Mısır Diplomasisi", in *Mağrib Diplomasisi: Kuzey Afrika Devletlerinin* Dış İlişkiler Tarihi, ed. Mürsel Bayram, (İstanbul: Doğu Kütüphanesi, 2021): 52.
- 12- "Egypt's Constitution of 2014", April 15, 2022, https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Egypt_2014.pdf.
- 13- "About EAPD", April 11, 2022, http://eapd.gov.eg/en/about-eapd/eapd-history.html.
- 14- "President Kenyatta Attends Ethiopian PM Abiy's Inauguration In Addis Ababa", October 4, 2021, https://www.president.go.ke/2021/10/04/president-kenyatta-attends-ethiopian-pm-abiys-inauguration-in-addisababa/.
- 15- Terje Skjerdal, "Why the Arab Spring Never Came to Ethiopia", in *Participatory Politics and Citizen Journalism in a Networked Africa: A Connected Continent*, ed. Bruce Mutsvairo, (Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016): 86.
- 16- Samuel Ramani, "Russia and the GERD: An uneasy balancing act", August 16, 2021, https://www.mei.edu/publications/russia-and-gerd-uneasy-balancing-act.
- 17- "Deadly Protests Break Out against Ethiopia's Nobel Peace Prize Winner PM Ahmed Abiy", *Egyptian Streets*, October 27, 2019, https://egyptianstreets.com/2019/10/27/deadly-protests-break-out-against-ethiopias-noble-peace-prize-winner-pm-ahmed-abiy/.
- 18- Abir Sorour, "Ethiopia-Tigray: What does Egypt stand to gain or lose from the one-year war?", November 5, 2021, https://www.theafricareport.com/143814/ethiopia-tigray-what-does-egypt-stand-to-gain-or-lose-from-the-one-year-war/.
- 19- Inès Osman, "Algeria: The Arab Spring's Late Bloomer?", September 2, 2021, https://timep.org/commentary/analysis/algeria-the-arab-springs-late-bloomer/.
- 20- Sarah Yerkes, "Why Morocco's Latest Protests Will Not Usher in Another Arab Spring", November 2, 2016, https://www.lawfareblog.com/why-moroccos-latest-protests-will-not-usher-another-arab-spring.
- 21- Jamal Eddine Mechbal, "Algeria, SADR and the African Union", *Atalayar*, December 31, 20221, https://atalayar.com/en/blog/algeria-sadr-and-african-union.
- 22- Anouar Boukhars, "Reassessing the Power of Regional Security Providers: the Case of Algeria and Morocco", *Middle Eastern Studies* 55, no. 2 (2019): 242-260.
- 23- Arpan Banerjee, "Moroccan Entry to the African Union and the Revival of the Western Sahara Dispute", *Harvard International Law Journal* 59, (Fall 2017): 33-37.
- 24- "Suspension of Zionist entity, diplomatic victory for Algeria and AU values", February 7, 2022, https://www.aps.dz/en/algeria/42720-suspension-of-zionist-entity-diplomatic-victory-for-algeria-and-au-values.

- 25- Eghosa E. Osaghae, The Crippled Giant: Nigeria since Independence (London: Hurst & Co, 1998).
- 26- Chukwuma Osakwe, "The Arab Spring and Its Implications for Nigerian National Security", *Journal of Politics and Law* 7, no. 1 (2014): 27.
- 27- Oluwatosin Adeshokan, "Is This Nigeria's Arab Spring Moment?", November 2, 2020, https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/11/02/is-this-nigerias-arab-spring-moment/.
- 28- Aliyu Tanko, "Nigeria's security crises five different threats", *BBC*, July 19, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-57860993.
- 29- Tieku, "South Africa," 5.
- 30- Bayram, "Afrika Birliği".
- 31- Nadya Swart, "Cofesa calls for an Africa Spring The SA population is ripe for a revolution", October 5, 2021, https://www.biznews.com/africa/2021/10/05/africa-spring, 5 October 2021.
- 32- Liesl Louw-Vaudran, "South Africa's balancing act in the AU", January 31, 2020, https://www.africaportal.org/features/south-africas-balancing-act-au/.
- 33- "TİKA'nın desteğiyle restore edilen Cezayir'deki tarihi Keçiova Camisi açıldı", *Anadolu Agency*, April 9, 2018, https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/dunya/tikanin-destegiyle-restore-edilen-cezayirdeki-tarihi-keciova-camisi-acildi/1113240.
- 34- "Sultanate of Agadez Revives Legacy of Ottoman Empire with the Support of TİKA", *Turkish Cooperation and Coordination Agency*, September 28, 2018, https://www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/sultanate_of_agadez_revives_legacy_of_ottoman_empire_with_the_support_of_tika-47563.
- 35- "Ottoman descendants in South Africa get Turkish citizenship", *Daily Sabah*, September 17, 2020, https://www.dailysabah.com/arts/ottoman-descendants-in-south-africa-get-turkish-citizenship/news.
- 36- Tuba Şahin, "Turkish Airlines launches flights to Angola", *Anadolu Agency*, October 13, 2021, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/economy/turkish-airlines-launches-flights-to-angola/2391040.
- 37- "Turkey-Africa Relations", *Republic of Türkiye Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, April 23, 2022, https://www.mfa.gov.tr/turkey-africa-relations.en.mfa.
- 38- "Afrika ile ticareti geliştirecek forum", *Yeni Şafak*, March 18, 2022, https://www.yenisafak.com/ekonomi/afrika-ile-ticareti-gelistirecek-forum-3770347.
- 39- "Kıtada 77 milyar dolarlık Türkiye damgası", *Star*, October 21, 2021, https://www.star.com.tr/ekonomi/kitada-77-milyar-dolarlik-turkiye-damgasi-meyvelerini-toplamaya-basladik-haber-1661348/.
- 40- Bayram, "Türkiye-Afrika İş Birliği".
- 41- "Non- Africa States & Regional Integration & International Organizations Accredited to the AU", *African Union*, April 23, 2022, https://au.int/en/partnerships/others.
- 42- "Turkey", *African Development Bank*, April 23, 2022, https://www.afdb.org/en/countries/non-regional-member-countries/turkey.
- 43- "The First Ministerial Review Conference of the Turkey-Africa Cooperation, December 16, 2011, İstanbul", https://www.mfa.gov.tr/the-first-ministerial-review-conference-of-the-turkey-africa-cooperation-december-16-2011.en.mfa.
- 44- "Turkey-Africa Relations", April 12, 2022, https://www.mfa.gov.tr/turkey-africa-relations.en.mfa.
- 45- "Turkey-Africa summit kicks off in Equatorial Guinea", *Anadolu Agency*, November 19, 2014, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/politics/turkey-africa-summit-kicks-off-in-equatorial-guinea/99917.
- 46- "Egypt participates in Turkey-Africa Partnership meetings", December 18, 2021, https://www.egypttoday.com/Article/1/111005/Egypt-participates-in-Turkey-Africa-Partnership-meetings.
- 47- Mohammad Hanafi, "Egypt boosts ties with Burundi with eye on Turkey", February 23, 2021, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2021/02/buruni-africa-egypt-turkey-expansion-effect.html.
- 48- "Egypt minister slams Turkey for role in Ethiopia dam", February 12, 2014, https://worldbulletin.
- dunyabulteni.net/africa/egypt-minister-slams-turkey-for-role-in-ethiopia-dam-h128729.html.
- 49- Dan Sabbagh, "Ethiopia-Turkey pact fuels speculation about drone use in Tigray war", November 4, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/nov/04/ethiopia-turkey-pact-fuels-speculation-about-drone-use-in-tigray-war.
- 50- Fehim Tastekin, "Turkey views ties with Ethiopia as key to influence in Africa", August 18, 2021, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2021/08/turkey-views-ties-ethiopia-key-influence-africa.

- 51- Tim Murithi, "The African Union and the Libya Crisis", Journal of African Union Studies 1, no. 1 (2012): 83-88.
- 52- Mustafa Fetouri, "How improved Ankara-Cairo ties reflect positively on Tripoli", May 13, 2021, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20210513-how-improved-ankara-cairo-ties-reflect-positively-on-tripoli/.
- 53- Fehim Tastekin, "Three challenging scenarios for Turkey in Libya", March 14, 2022, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2022/03/three-challenging-scenarios-turkey-libya.
- 54- Scott Shaw, "Fallout in the Sahel: the Geographic Spread of Conflict from Libya to Mali", *Canadian Foreign Policy Journal* 19, no 2 (2013): 199-210.
- 55- Tayfun Ozberk, "Niger becomes first foreign customer of Turkey's Hurkus aircraft", November 19, 2021, https://www.defensenews.com/air/2021/11/19/niger-becomes-first-foreign-customer-of-turkeys-hurkus-aircraft/.
- 56- Sedat Ergin, "The coup in Mali and Turkey's stance", *Hürriyet Daily News*, September 18 2020, https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/opinion/sedat-ergin/the-coup-in-mali-and-turkeys-stance-158348.
- 57- Hannah Armstrong, "Turkey in the Sahel", July 27, 2021, https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/sahel/turkey-sahel, 27 July 2021.
- 58- Armstrong, "Turkey in the Sahel".
- 59- "Baromètre CIAN des leaders d'opinion en Afrique, réalisé par IMMAR", Troisième édition 2020/2021, https://www.cian-afrique.org/media/2021/03/barometre_Africaleads2021_defweb.pdf.
- 6o- "Baromètre CIAN", 5.
- 61- Jean-Loup Samaan, "The United Arab Emirates in Africa: The Partly Thwarted Ambitions of a New Regional Player", *Notes de l'Ifri*, September 13, 2021, https://www.ifri.org/en/publications/notes-de-lifri/united-arab-emirates-africa-partly-thwarted-ambitions-new-regional.
- 62- "İşte Dışişleri'nin çifte standardı", April 24, 2009, https://www.cumhuriyet.com.tr/haber/iste-disislerinin-cifte-standardi-57664.
- 63- Larbi Arbaoui, "Turkey doesn't and will never support Polisario Front: Erdogan", June 3, 2013, https://www.moroccoworldnews.com/2013/06/93232/turkey-doesnt-and-will-never-support-polisario-front-erdogan. 64- Boukhars, "Reassessing the Power", 242-260.
- 65- Abdennour Toumi, "How Algeria-Turkey Ambitious Strategic Rapprochement Will Affect France's Sahel Policy?", *Insight Turkey* 23, no 4 (2021).
- 66- Stijn Mitzer and Joost Oliemans, "Morocco's Bayraktar TB2 UCAVs Break Cover", November 05, 2021, https://www.oryxspioenkop.com/2021/11/moroccos-bayraktar-tb2-ucavs-break.html.
- 67- "Relations between Turkey and the Republic of South Africa (RSA)", April 13, 2022, https://www.mfa.gov.tr/relations-between-turkey-and-the-republic-of-south-africa.en.mfa.
- 68- "THY, Afrika'da 56'ıncı destinasyonunu da açtı", June 26, 2019, https://www.lojiport.com/thy-afrikada-56inci-destinasyonunu-da-acti-105274h.htm.
- 69- Philippe Hugon, "Les nouveaux acteurs de la coopération en Afrique", *Revue internationale de politique de d*éveloppement 1 (2010): 99-118; Mürsel Bayram, "Turkey and Africa in the Context of South-South Cooperation", *Current Research in Social Sciences* 6, no. 1 (2020): 39-51.
- 70- Federico Donelli, *Turkey in Africa: Turkey's Strategic Involvement in Sub-Saharan Africa* (London: I. B. Tauris, 2021), 1-5.
- 71- "African absence at UN Security Council is great injustice, says Turkish president", December 18, 2021, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/politics/african-absence-at-un-security-council-is-great-injustice-says-turkish-president/2450859.
- 72- Sadik Kedir Abdu, "African Union chief urges Africa-Turkey cooperation against terrorism", December 18, 2021, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/african-union-chief-urges-africa-turkey-cooperation-against-terrorism. 73- "Africa-Turkey Partnership", April 14, 2022, https://au.int/en/partnerships/africa_turkey.
- 74- Hüseyin Şimşek, "Afrika Kalkınma Bankası'na 4 milyar dolar: AKP kendi yoksulunu unuttu", *Birgün*, March 13, 2020, https://www.birgun.net/haber/afrika-kalkinma-bankasi-na-4-milyar-dolar-akp-kendi-yoksulunu-unuttu-291588.
- 75- Ümit Özdağ's Twitter account, April 16, 2022, https://twitter.com/umitozdag/status/1515307360855773186.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Mürsel Bayram is an Associate Professor at the Social Sciences University of Ankara (SSUA) and currently leads the department of African Studies at the SSUA Institute for Area Studies. He completed his PhD at Kırıkkale University's International Relations program. His research focus covers African political history and the role of international actors in Africa. He is the author of Une histoire diplomatique des États ouest-africaines (A Diplomatic History of West African States, Platanus, Ankara, 2020) and Çin-Afrika İş Birliği: Tarihsel Arka Plan ve Temel Dinamikler (China-Africa Cooperation: Historical Background and Main Dynamics, Afrika Vakfı, Ankara, 2,2022nd edition), and the editor of Mağrib Diplomasisi: Kuzey Afrika Devletlerinin Dış İlişkiler Tarihi (Maghreb Diplomacy: The History of North African States' Foreign Relations, Doğu Kütüphanesi, İstanbul, 2021).

ABOUT AL SHARQ STRATEGIC RESEARCH

A think tank that looks to undertake impartial, rigorous research to promote the ideals of democratic participation, an informed citizenry, multi-stakeholder dialogue and social justice.

Address: Istanbul Vizyon Park A1 Plaza Floor:6

No:68 Postal Code: 34197 Bahçelievler/ Istanbul / Turkey **Telephone:** +902126031815

Fax: +902126031665

Email: info@sharqforum.org

research.sharqforum.org







SharqStrategic

